
Tuesday, April 1, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you continue to see violence 
and wars continue among nations and ethnic and religious 
groups.  Some are profiting from making weapons, while 
others are being killed by these weapons.  Mankind needs to 
look more into your cold hearts for a change of heart to 
find love and peace, instead of anger and war.  Do not let 
the evil ones trick you into more useless wars which only 
cause more hatred than bring any winners.  The only peace 
of any consequence is My peace which is everlasting.  The 
Light at the end of the tunnel is My Light when I will come 
in victory over all of these evil ones.  At that time all 
evil spirits and evil people will be chained in hell, and I 
will renew the earth and bring about My Era of Peace when 
there will be no more wars.  This time is truly coming and 
My faithful are hungering for this day because you are 
tired of evil having its way now.  Trust in Me that I will 
not allow this evil to continue on much longer.  Pray for 
human hearts to change and be converted before it is too 
late and they could be lost in hell.  All who seek fame and 
money through war are headed for the great abyss of My 
justice.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, each year that you come to 
your birthday, especially as you grow older, you are 
thankful that you made it through another year of your 
life.  You may even wonder how many more years that you 
have left.  One thing is for sure that you cannot guarantee 
that you will have even one more year, or even another hour 
before I may call you home.  Life is a gift, and you need 
to treasure every new day in your life as another 
opportunity to praise Me, love Me, and serve Me.  There are 
many people that are presumptuous that they will live on to 
an old age, and they do not want to think of the day that 
they are going to die.  As for My disciples, you are not 
ready to live, until you are ready to die each day.  This 
means that you should keep your soul pure with frequent 
Confession so you are always ready to meet Me at your 
judgment.  I have another word for those who are still 
living.  You are alive because your mission in life is not 
yet completed.  Call on Me daily to affirm the mission that 
you should be carrying out for Me by using your talents for 
My service.  So every time, that you celebrate someone’s 
birthday, think about these thoughts as you live one more 
year as well to your own birthday.  Love Me and your 
neighbor in all of your day’s actions.” 
 
Wednesday, April 2, 2008:  



 Jesus said: “My people, many are looking who to blame 
for your current credit crisis caused by so many 
foreclosures on peoples’ mortgages.  There is plenty of 
blame to be spread around to the various factors causing 
this financial crisis.  Those selling the houses tend to 
build larger houses than are needed at inflated prices.  
Bankers and brokers were giving mortgages too freely to 
risky debtors without much concern if it was too much 
house, or a mortgage that the buyers could not afford, or 
even could not pay back.  Homeowners were either not aware 
of how much interest they would be paying, or the bank 
terms were too confusing to tell.  Bankers and Wall Street 
created collateral backed derivatives and sold them to 
investors without managing their risks properly.  Once the 
people could not pay their increased interest, foreclosures 
started in large numbers and the inflated home prices 
dropped substantially, leaving people without homes and 
investors with big losses on these loans.  In the end there 
was greed for people to own more house than they could 
afford, and greed for high commissions in sales, and greed 
in selling risky investments to unsuspecting investors.  
The real problem comes when the Federal Reserve and your 
government want to bail out the bankers and brokerage 
houses with taxpayer money and loan guarantees that may 
never be collected.  There are many cries of injustice to 
save banks and people who made foolish decisions.  The 
ripples of this crisis are affecting many parts of your 
economy that could result in a deeper recession than is 
estimated.  This investment crisis has even spread to other 
countries who invested in these risky mortgage backed 
investments.  This whole problem has uncovered how banks, 
mortgage lenders, and buyers are too leveraged and over 
extended in their financial commitments.  Once some loans 
go bad, then there is a cascading of failures that leaves 
everyone with little or no value in their houses and 
investments.  If your government and banks cannot correct 
this situation, then you could be looking at a financial 
crash that could make your country vulnerable to a planned 
takeover.  Prepare for a major displacement of people in 
their living places and their jobs that could precipitate 
the beginning tribulation when you will need to leave for 
your refuges of protection.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, throughout all of My creation 
you see various levels of hierarchy among the animals, 
plants, and even among My angels.  You have read of the 
nine choirs of angels and I have shown you the seven levels 
of heaven.  The animals have hierarchies within each  



specie and along the food chains.  The plants also have 
such an order from the smallest to the largest of trees.  
Even among mankind there is also a hierarchy both in the 
secular world and the spiritual world.  You are familiar 
with the hierarchy of My Church where you have the pope, 
cardinals, bishops, priests, deacons, brothers, nuns, and 
the laity.  In the secular world you have government 
leaders, corporate leaders, and all the supervision levels 
down to the workers.  I am emphasizing these hierarchies to 
show you the order and responsibilities that I give to 
every living thing or soul.  This order is not haphazard, 
but it is a sign of you of My hand in organizing creation.  
Each soul, no matter what station in life you have, has its 
own mission to serve Me in the best possible way.  You can 
see that you all have a set purpose in life, even as the 
animals perform their lives mostly by instinct.  Mankind is 
special because you have a soul and free will so you have 
freedom to obey Me or reject Me.  I want you to love, obey, 
and serve your Creator of your own free will, and you will 
be in harmony with the rest of My creation.  You see order 
in the stars of the universe, and My order even down to the 
very atoms that make up all matter.  Give praise and glory 
to Me for all of creation that you see before you, since it 
all came from My hand and My thought.” 
 
Thursday, April 3, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the Statue of 
Liberty brings to mind two different kinds of freedom for 
both the body and the soul.  In the secular world you see 
your country as being free because of your form of 
government by a democratic republic.  Other nations are 
being controlled by either communism or dictators which 
controls the peoples’ lives and can even even make their 
subjects like slaves.  Freedom to own and buy your own 
things and property gives more dignity and independence for 
people over their own affairs.  Many have fought wars to 
gain their independence as America has.  There is another 
kind of freedom and that is religious freedom which also 
has precipitated wars for control.  This is a separate 
freedom which has been repressed under atheistic  forms of 
government, and in My Early Church there were many martyred 
for their faith.  Even the apostles in today’s reading 
suffered persecution from the Jewish leaders because they 
were proclaiming My Name and My teachings.  There is a 
deeper spiritual freedom of the soul that is struggling 
against the devil and the bonds of sin and its effects on 
you.  You have just had your Lenten time to renew your 



souls with spiritual penances and devotions.  Many of your 
Lenten practices would be better to carry out throughout 
the whole year.  Ever since Adam’s sin, man by his nature 
has had a weakness to sin which the devil tries to exploit 
to bring souls into his power.  But I give you My grace 
through My sacraments to strengthen you against sin so you 
can free yourself from the bonds of your sins.  Confession 
to a priest is always available to you so you can come to 
Me for forgiveness and cleanse your soul of sin.  When you 
are free of sin, you have a spiritual peace that needs to 
be guarded against any control, worries,  or anxieties, so 
you can have full trust in Me. (John 8:34-36) ‘I tell you 
the truth, everyone who sins is a slave to sin.  Now a 
slave has no permanent place in the family, but a son 
belongs to it forever.  So if the Son sets you free, you 
will be free indeed.’” 

Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is an honor for your prayer 
group to be visited by this beautiful image of My Blessed 
Mother under the title of: ‘Our Lady of Charity’.  The 
finding of this statue appeared to have a message of how My 
Blessed Mother sheltered this statue from being destroyed 
at sea.  There is a great love for this statue of My 
Blessed Mother by the Cuban people.  Remember to pray  your 
rosaries daily for all of My Blessed Mother’s intentions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, beware of any large ship 
movements in secret going toward the Middle East.  This 
could be a signal of another conflict or pre-emptive new 
war started by the one world people and using American 
naval vessels.  These war makers are not satisfied with 
stirring up more trouble in Iraq and Afghanistan, but they 
want more wars to start so they can make more blood money.  
Whether your Congress approves it or not, you could see a 
new war breakout according to the one world plan.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to pray for all of 
the displaced families who will be losing their homes 
because they could not keep up paying for their mortgages, 
and are losing their homes in foreclosures.  Your Congress 
is moving as fast as they can to put up some backing to 
help save the  true needy from losing their homes.  There 
are many concerns about how these lost loans will affect 
your economy.  Billions of markdowns have already caused 
banks and mortgage houses to have heavy losses in their 
capital markets.  Pray for a speedy resolution for these 
homeowners who may have to lose their major asset.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Pope Benedict XVI has been 
making some striking comments that have offended some other 



religions.  These papers in his hands represent a new 
encyclical that could further antagonize other people’s 
views that could bring some persecution of My Church.  I 
have told you that the more you promote the truth of My 
Word, the more the world will hate you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when people start losing their 
homes, and employees and seniors start seeing huge losses 
in their investments for retirement, there will be a huge 
cry to their government to prosecute the culprits behind 
the scenes.  You have seen some dramatic movements by your 
Federal Reserve to try to prevent a financial collapse.  
There are lenders who have overextended their loans with 
bad policies that they knew were too risky.  These leaders 
will have to answer for their misdeeds just as you tried 
other corporate leaders.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen all over your 
country how losses in church and school funding has 
precipitated some hard decisions in closing schools and 
churches.  Many have been angry about these closings, but 
it would be better to focus on how to keep the existing 
churches running with donations.  Catholics for too long 
have made barely token donations, but now more may be asked 
of your treasure because there are fewer in attendance and 
few priests to pastor these churches.  Pray and support 
your churches and seminaries to provide for your future 
generation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some of your people are being 
stressed because of high grain and corn prices.  All of 
your products using such grains are seeing unusual high 
prices because of the demand to make ethanol.  Exports and 
lower farm yields are also raising your prices.  Cattle 
herds are being reduced because it is too expensive to feed 
them.  Pray for your farmers and your current government 
policies that are driving up these prices, so in the future 
these prices could be reduced.”  
 
Friday, April 4, 2008: (St. Isidore) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this miracle of My multiplying 
the bread and the fish was performed twice for the 5,000 
and the 4,000.  This was performed out of compassion for 
the people in an isolated area without any food.  This is 
another example of how I strive to provide for all of your 
necessities so you do not go wanting.  This is also another 
connection with the Bread of Life in Communion that feeds 
the soul with eternal life.  Even at every Mass I am 
sharing Myself in each consecrated Host that contains My 
Body and Blood.  Again at every Mass you remember the 



disciples on the road to Emmaus how they remembered Me in 
the ‘Breaking of the Bread’.  There are many Scriptural 
connections with Holy Communion, especially in the Exodus 
when the people were fed with daily manna in the desert.  
This was another multiplication for the needs of the 
people.  There is another time coming when I will multiply 
your food and water in the modern day Exodus at your 
refuges during the tribulation.  This will be for the body.  
If you do not have a priest for Mass then, I will have My 
angels bring you Holy Communion on your tongue so you can 
have your spiritual food as well.  This is a comfort to you 
that I will always be present to you in My Blessed 
Sacrament until the end of this age.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen a steady pattern 
of violent storms move up from Texas toward the Northeast.  
Tornadoes are common during this spring time, but their 
numbers are increasing for this year over normal because 
they started sooner than usual.  Those running the HAARP 
machine, which makes your weather more violent, are already 
causing havoc with the many storms that you have had 
already.  Continual rainstorms along with melting snow have 
caused some of your floods.  These are the weather 
modifications that could be brought about with these 
microwave machines.  Where wind patterns keep going over 
the same area, this is a sign of the control of the jet 
streams.  Pray for all the people who could lose their 
homes to these natural disasters, and that they will have 
their necessities  provided for them.” 
 
Saturday, April 5, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to be dressed in My 
protection both spiritually and physically.  You should 
always wear your blessed sacramentals such as your 
scapular, your Benedictine Cross, your rosary, and the 
various medals of My Blessed Mother and any of your 
favorite saints.  Some people even carry relics of the 
saints or of My true Cross for protection from the evil 
ones.  St. Paul speaks of the spiritual armor as well. (Eph 
6:10-17) ‘Put on the armor of God, that you may be able to 
stand against the wiles of the devil.  For our wrestling is 
not against flesh and blood, but against the  
Principalities and Powers, against the world-rulers of this 
darkness, against the spiritual forces of wickedness on 
high.  Stand, therefore, having girded your loins with 
truth, and having put on the breastplate of justice, and 
having your feet shod with the readiness of the Gospel of 
Peace, in all things taking up the shield of faith.  And 



take unto you the helmet of salvation, and the sword of the 
Spirit, that is, the Word of God.’  You are soldiers in 
this battle of good and evil, and you are to defend 
yourself and help protect weaker souls from the devil.  
Call on My help in My Name, Jesus, to bind any evil spirits 
to the foot of My Cross in prayers of deliverance where 
there are signs of evil.  Call on My angels, especially St. 
Michael in his prayer of exorcism.  Use all of your weapons 
of prayer and forgiveness in Confession to keep your soul 
strong and ready for the fight of your life.  Then when 
your life is about over, you will be able to claim the 
words of St. Paul. (Tim 4:7) ‘I have fought the good fight, 
I have finished the course, I have kept the faith.’” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in all of your findings so 
far, the airline regulators have been too close to the 
airlines to be more demanding in the inspections.  It was a 
few that came forward with damaging information of faulty 
equipment that has forced the government to make mandatory 
inspections get carried out.  The safety of the passengers 
has been compromised to save money, time, and keep the 
flights flying.  Regulations for inspections were put in 
place to insure safe planes, but when officials do not do 
their jobs, they threaten lives in potential accidents.  
The airlines may lose some money to do more inspections, 
but they should have been doing them anyway.  Once a 
problem has been found, other planes of that make should be 
tested.  This extra cost may raise ticket prices, but it 
may save lives that could be lost in an accident.  This is 
another case when fraudulent record keeping has been 
uncovered, and heavy fines were applied.  This is not the 
first time that collusion between the regulators and the 
industry being regulated has been discovered.  Pray that 
those working in your government are honest in their 
reporting and testing.” 
 
Sunday, April 6, 2008: (Road to Emmaus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this time after Easter is a 
glorious time to contemplate how I will resurrect My 
faithful into your glorified bodies after the final 
judgment.  I go to prepare a place for you, and this empty 
balcony represents a place in heaven awaiting My faithful.  
I am with you every day at your side as I walk with you 
through life, even as I shared with My disciples on the 
road to Emmaus.  In the vision of this scene of My sharing 
the Scriptures, referring to My mission that was foretold, 
I wanted My faithful readers to imagine yourselves present 
and listening to My words.  The disciples later said: (Luke 



24;32) ‘Was not our heart burning within us while He was 
speaking on the road and explaining to us the Scriptures.’  
Every word that prophesied My coming had to be fulfilled, 
even as all that is prophesied for My coming again, also 
has to be fulfilled.  The disciples had their eyes blinded 
from seeing Me until I broke bread with them at dinner.  
Only then did they recognize me in ‘the breaking of the 
bread’ when I blessed it and shared it with them.  This 
recollection of the breaking of the bread at the Last 
Supper reminded them of My remembrance of My Body and Blood 
that now would be shared at every Mass.  Give praise and 
glory to God in the gift of Myself to you in Holy Communion 
at Mass today because you also are sharing in ‘the breaking 
of the bread’ and you share My Real Presence in recognizing 
Me as well.” 
 
Monday, April 7, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, some people are collectors of 
old precious gems or certain antique furniture.  Other 
people may not appreciate the value of such things and they 
would not pay a high price for them.  This is true of many 
other things that people collect or have hobbies with.  On 
the spiritual level there are valuables as life, the soul, 
faith, and eternal life in heaven.  These again are very 
basic gifts that are not always appreciated by some.  Life 
is a gift so precious that people should revere it instead 
of killing babies in the womb, killing people in wars, 
killing people in euthanasia, or any other murders over 
drugs or possessions.  The soul is precious and associated 
with every human life.  It lives on forever, but there are 
only two ultimate destinations for souls-heaven or hell.  
It is for this reason that I send My disciples out to work 
to save souls from hell.  This is also why there is a 
constant battle for souls between the powers of heaven and 
the powers of the evil spirits in hell.  Faith is also a 
gift of My mercy, but it is also acquired by a desire of 
the soul to accept My message of salvation in giving My 
life for your sins.  Once a soul has chosen a path toward 
heaven and a desire to be with Me forever, there are some 
responsibilities to follow that are directed by love of God 
and neighbor in My Commandments.  These laws are really 
lessons in how to live a proper Christian life.  If you are 
to follow Me, then you should be willing to imitate My 
example.  See that the real valuable things in this life 
are for everyone, and those things will lead you to eternal 
life in heaven.  Good deeds, prayers, My sacraments, and 
following My Commandments are just a few to keep you on 



track.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are in a battle between 
your people and the one world people over continuing the 
wars in Iraq and Afghanistan.  The one world people and the 
Industrial Defense complex are continuing to win in 
carrying on with these wars to make their blood money in 
selling weapons, and the interest on these war debts.  They 
control all of your candidates for president along with the 
Congress.  The only hope for your people to stop ruining 
your economy and your military is to get your Senators and 
Congress people to stop the war funding all together.  If 
your people do not stand up to these one world people, you 
will not have any country left.  Pray for an end to these 
wars and a cessation of all of this useless killing.” 
 
Tuesday, April 8, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are only mildly criticized 
today for speaking out against abortion, wars, euthanasia, 
and homosexual acts.  Back in the time of St. Stephen in 
the Early Church, you risked being martyred to speak out 
against the Pharisees and Sadducees.  As time moves closer 
to the tribulation, you will see stronger religious 
persecution until you will have to go underground or move 
to My refuges in order to save your lives from the evil 
ones.  Some will be martyred at that time, but I will ease 
their pain as they fall asleep and become instant saints.  
Do not get too comfortable with this world’s comforts and 
pleasures because you will be preparing to leave for My 
refuges.  It is one thing to hear of these refuge messages, 
but it will be another to actually see the time to leave 
which is not far off.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the end days of the 
tribulation there are going to be various plagues of 
insects, fungus, and germs where trees and plant life will 
be under attack.  Sickness will also be spread among 
mankind and the animals.  Some of the viruses will be of 
man-made origin, but the insect plagues are being caused by 
man’s effects on the balance of nature.  Some plagues will 
be of a heavenly origin that are purposely directed toward 
the unfaithful to God.  Other plagues will be started by 
the evil ones who want to reduce the population for less 
people to control.  This is why I have been repeatedly 
reminding you of building up your immune system with 
Hawthorn, herbs, and vitamins.  You have seen the 
destruction of locusts, mosquitoes, and infestations of 
bugs without any natural enemy that could be brought in by 
travelers.  Pray for My protection so you are not 



threatened by these plagues, and you will have your needs 
provided for at My refuges.” 
 
Wednesday, April 9, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you in this 
vision how some coming plagues of disease will be spread by 
various insects.  These plagues will be sent by heaven as 
part of My justice on the evil ones who will be trying to 
kill My faithful.  This will be part of their punishment 
for trying to kill off more than half of the earth’s 
population.  I have given you before that the evil ones of 
the death culture will be trying to kill many people 
through diseases in the chem trails.  This is when My 
faithful will need to leave and go to My refuges where they 
will have healing water and My luminous cross to be healed 
of these diseases.  Many innocent people will be killed, 
and that is why they need to repent and be ready for their 
judgment.  My Warning will come before the Antichrist so 
the people are prepared not to take his mark or computer 
chip in the body.  The evil ones may even entice people to 
get flu shots in exchange for chips in the body.  Avoid 
taking any chips in the body because they will control your 
mind as a robot.  See these signs of death by pandemic 
disease, martial law, and mandatory chips in the body as 
indications when to call on Me to have your guardian angels 
lead you to My refuges.  They will lead you with a physical 
sign to places of My Blessed Mother’s apparitions, places 
of holy ground, or caves.  You may be led to interim 
refuges along the way to your final refuge.  You will see 
miraculous healings, miraculous protection from the evil 
ones, and all of your bare necessities provided for you at 
My refuges.  Pray for the strength to follow Me in blind 
trust, and leave all of your belongings behind except your 
backpacks.  Those, who are faithful to Me, should have no 
worries or fears of these things because you should be 
ready to die any day.” 
 
 
Wednesday, April 9, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you have a glass display 
as this small glass hutch in the vision, you want to show 
off your best looking items that you own.  So it is with 
your life, you want to show off your best success stories 
and take the personal credit for them.  Your failures and 
your sins you do not want to show, or even talk about, and 
you even make excuses when they become known.  I see 
everything of every soul in a full light, both the good and 



the bad.  I make a judgment of your life based on the 
intentions in your heart for every action.  Everything, 
that you have, has been gifted to you from My abundance of 
graces and blessings.  You should therefore be giving Me 
all of the glory for your successes, and not just yourself.  
You should not carry out your work just to gain fame for 
yourself, but you should be eager to work so you can give 
Me all of the glory.  Everything, that you do, should be 
for My greater glory.  Then your humility will be sincere, 
and you will not be boasting of yourself.” (2 Cor 10:17) 
‘But he who boasts, let him boast in the Lord.’ (Eph 2:8,9) 
‘For by grace you have been saved through faith; and that 
not from yourselves for it is the gift of God; not as the 
outcome of works, lest anyone may boast.’ 
 
Thursday, April 10, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I sent My apostles out to 
evangelize souls all over the world.  They taught My Word, 
baptized the people, cast out demons, and healed many.  St. 
Philip was allowed to vanish from the eunuch because My 
apostles could also bilocate to spread their mission.  Many 
powers were bestowed upon My apostles so the people could 
see their works and believe in My power that was in them. 
(Mark 16:17,18) ‘And these signs shall attend those who 
believe: in My Name they shall cast out devils; they shall 
speak in new tongues; they shall take up serpents; and if 
they drink any deadly thing, it shall not hurt them; they 
shall lay hands upon the sick and they shall get well.’ St. 
Peter, even through My Name, raised Tabitha from the dead 
at Joppa. (Acts 9:36-43)  Many miracles were performed 
before the people through My disciples, and even today 
healings still occur and demons are exorcized from people.  
Those, who pray in My Name in true trust, will also see 
miracles and healings through the power of My Name as St. 
Peter and St. John healed the lame beggar. (Acts 3:1-11) 
Trust in Me through all of your trials, and if you should 
encounter evil spirits, you can bind these evil spirits in 
My Name to the foot of My cross, and they will obey you.  
Some or groups of evil spirits may require prayer and 
fasting as My apostles experienced.  My power is greater 
than the evil spirits, as I have defeated sin and death on 
My Resurrection.” 

Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people who are 
addicted to alcohol, and having one drink could lead them 
into drinking to excess.  This addiction to alcohol is 
difficult to cure until that person realizes that they have 



a problem, and they desire to get help.  Some organizations 
as Alcoholics Anonymous, and some government organizations 
can direct them to handle withdrawal symptoms.  There are 
demons attached to these addictions and deliverance prayers 
are needed to exorcize these spirits.  At times you need to 
be loving these people by removing their source of alcohol.  
This vision of just bottles of  carbonated soda is a hint 
to stop the excessive drinking of alcohol.  By not being an 
enabler and much prayer, you can give any alcoholic the 
best chance for recovery.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been witnessing 
several weeks of severe weather where tornadoes and 
rainstorms have been causing great devastation and 
widespread flooding.  Fortunately, enough warning is being 
given so most people are able to get into basements or safe 
rooms for protection from the strong winds.  Much damage 
has occurred and it is continuing to increase as the 
flooding along the Mississippi River causes further 
problems downstream.  Pray for the people affected that 
they will be safe and have help provided for them.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is unfortunate that some 
so-called religious groups are encouraging polygamy and the 
abuse of young girls in a restrained relationship with 
older men.  It is first hard to understand how the parents 
of these girls are allowing this to go on.  It took one 
brave girl’s complaint of abuse to shed light on this whole 
scene.  There are rights at stake, but it is the abuse of 
such women and the violation of civil law that has caused 
the removal of these women and children to a safer setting.  
Pray that such an injustice can be resolved so these young 
adults could be counseled and given options where they want 
to be.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you as voters are in a 
dilemma of who to vote for.  On the Democratic side both 
candidates have openly advocated in favor of abortion and 
even partial birth abortions.  The Republican side has 
advocated to continue the war for a long time, which I have 
told you in messages that it should be stopped to stop so 
much killing.  Killing life in the womb is a sure death and 
violates My laws against the Fifth Commandment.  Candidates 
favoring abortion are the most offensive to Me on moral and 
physical grounds.  People have freedom to vote as they 
please, but if your nation continues to support abortion, 
you are choosing to call on My wrath in your natural 
disaster punishments.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many have speculated about the 
date for the coming Warning or Illumination of Conscience.  



I tell you as I said before that no one will know the date 
of the Warning.  This time grows closer as all the signs of 
evil are about you and many end time signs are occurring.  
I want My people to keep your souls pure with frequent 
Confession so you will always be prepared to meet Me in 
your mini-judgment or your judgment at death.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, your fuel costs have been 
hard on your personal budgets, but this cost for all forms 
of transportation are raising the cost of many tickets.  
Some of this fuel cost will be inflating your food prices 
as well as other transported goods.  It is hard to place 
any blame for this problem, but commodity prices for all 
goods will increase as the value of your dollar goes down.  
Pray for your people as they are facing a recession and 
some unemployment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, getting upset or agitated by 
any event in your life is not the way to let things affect 
you.  I have told you many times to be pure in your heart 
with My grace and protect your peace at all times from 
anything going on in the world.  When you have trust in Me 
to help you endure every trial, you should not have any 
worries, fears, or anxieties about life’s events.  Take 
each situation one at a time and call on Me to help you in 
your needs without losing your temper or complaining.  Be 
humble in your peace with Me, and you will have nothing to 
concern you.” 
 
Friday, April 11, 2008: (Domenic Strollo Funeral Mass)  
 Jesus said: “My people, Domenic was very close to 
nature and he enjoyed cooking for people, especially his 
family.  That is why this vision of an outdoor get together 
is a combination of both things that he liked to do.  His 
friendship and accommodation of people’s needs was his 
life.  By helping people, you are showing your love for Me 
and your love for your neighbor.  It is sad to have to say 
good-bye to a family member when they die so suddenly.  
Everyone would have liked to have been present for him at 
the moment of his death.  Be consoled that he led a good 
life, and he will soon be with Me in heaven.  You should 
always direct your prayers and Masses for those who die, so 
they will not be forgotten if they remain awhile in 
purgatory.  Domenic wants to tell everyone of his family 
and friends how much he loves them and to thank those who 
came to the funeral.  He especially wanted to thank those 
who provided the food.  Having a reception to feed everyone 
was his best way to say good-bye.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, seeing all of these people in 



war being killed in the vision is a sign to you how Satan 
is allowed to rule and directs the one world people to do 
his bidding.  The one world people with their money and 
power have created and carried on the death culture from 
their master, Satan.  These people create dictators and 
fund communism to create a need for war and an excuse to 
kill millions of people.  The ‘war on terror’ is their 
latest tactic for constant war.  They fund abortion 
clinics, the making of AIDS, and many other diseases for 
the express purpose of reducing the population.  I have 
mentioned how they will use chem trails to kill off a major 
part of the population giving them less people to control.  
These are the same people who want to use the mark of the 
beast or chips in the body to control people’s minds.  They 
are the same people who have created the European Union, 
and are working to bring about the North American Union, 
and other unions around the world.  Then they will join 
these unions into a one world government which they will 
give over to the Antichrist to control.  This is their evil 
plan, but I will protect My faithful at My refuges, and I 
will warn everyone at the Warning not to take any chips in 
the body, and not to worship the Antichrist.  At the end of 
the tribulation, I will bring My Comet of Chastisement that 
will destroy all of the chips, and I will cast all of the 
evil ones into hell during the three days of darkness.  I 
will then renew the earth and bring about My Era of Peace 
for My faithful.  Rejoice, because you will see My victory 
in your life time.” 
 
Saturday, April 12, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, ‘Peace be with you’, is how I 
greeted My apostles, and when they saw Me, they believed.  
Now I come to you in Holy Communion with the same words, 
but does everyone believe in My Real Presence under the 
appearances of the consecrated Bread and Wine?  This is a 
gift of faith from My heavenly Father to believe in the 
transubstantiation of the bread and wine into My Body and 
Blood.  I told the people: (John 6:54,55) ‘Amen, amen, I 
say to you, unless  you eat the Flesh of the Son of Man and 
drink His Blood, you shall not have life in you.  He, who 
eats My Flesh and drinks My Blood, has life everlasting, 
and I will raise him up on the last day.’  At these words 
many had difficulty in believing in Me, and they turned 
away from Me.  I questioned My apostles, but St. Peter was 
faithful and said: (John 6:69,70) ‘Lord, to whom shall we 
go?  Thou hast words of everlasting life, and we have come 
to believe and to know that Thou are the Christ, the Son of 



God.’  This is the same faith that I ask of all of My 
disciples, to believe that I am fully present, Body and 
Blood in the consecrated bread and wine.  I know that a 
good number of Catholics do not believe in My Real 
Presence, but I am still there just the same, whether they 
believe it or not.  This is why when you receive Me in Holy 
Communion, you have the closest taste of heaven because I 
am intimately present to you in your soul and body.  
Treasure this time with Me, and share your troubles and 
thoughts with Me, for I will give you the grace to endure 
all of the trials of life.  If you have Me sacramentally 
present in My Church, how could you leave Me for any other 
belief?”     
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision shows one of My 
faithful on the cross, but I am still there with them in 
sharing their pain.  Many people are struggling in these 
hard economic times.  You are having to pay more for your 
gas and food which are basic to every family.  Taxes on 
your property, health care costs, and cost for education 
are always increasing at a faster rate than your income is 
increasing.  The poor and those on fixed incomes are 
finding it even harder because there is no fat or vacation 
money to cut back on.  Those, who have experienced damage 
to their homes from natural disasters, or those, who are 
losing their homes to foreclosures, are completely stressed 
out.  As your recession progresses, there are still more to 
suffer who are losing their jobs.  Call on My help in 
carrying your cross for both financial and physical 
problems.  When you trust in Me, I will help you to work 
through your trials.” 
 
Sunday, April 13, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am the Good Shepherd and My 
faithful follow My voice as I lead you on your path to 
heaven.  My faithful need to have complete trust in Me as 
sheep follow the shepherd.  When you come to Mass, I feed 
My faithful with the Bread of heaven in My Eucharist.  
Every day call on Me, and I will be at your side to lead 
you to green pastures.  Even as I shepherd you, I call on 
all of you as well to go out and shepherd the lost and 
lukewarm sheep of My Church.  There are some who stray away 
from Sunday Mass and the sacraments.  They need to be 
brought back to Confession and appreciate the reverence 
that should be given to My Real Presence in My Blessed 
Sacrament.  You especially  need to teach and encourage 
your young people the importance of honoring the Lord’s Day 
by coming to Mass on Sunday.  At times it is hard to find 



many young people coming to church because their parents 
are not keeping up their spiritual traditions.  I call on 
My faithful to keep strong in your faith, and be a good 
example to your family members and those in the world.” 
 
Monday, April 15, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am making a suggestion to My 
faithful, and especially to those who have refuges, or who 
are preparing interim refuges with Mass kits and vestments.  
I know it is difficult to suggest refuge preparation to 
some priests, but they too will have to seek protection 
from the coming persecution of religious people.  Many have 
secured Mass preparations, but you also should pray for a 
priest, or talk to some priests that you are providing a 
place to stay for the underground Church.  These priests 
may not want to hear of the coming tribulation, but they 
would appreciate knowing of some places to go when trouble 
comes.  I told you that in the coming tribulation you would 
be fortunate to find a priest for Mass.  Even if you cannot 
have a priest for Mass, I will have My angels deliver My 
Blessed Sacrament on to your tongues.  In situations even 
today when you cannot get to a Mass, you can pray to Me to 
have a spiritual Communion so you can be united with Me 
every day.  You are seeing closing churches and fewer 
Masses being offered as you deal with people who are 
falling away from their faith.  These end time signs are 
all around you, so prepare the best that you can for 
underground Masses, and for a priest to say Mass and be 
with you.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, you have seen many churches 
closed all over your country, and many of them may be in 
disrepair.  This vision of this small church is a 
suggestion for purchase by some prayer groups that want to 
have a refuge for people to come to.  The land of a church 
has been consecrated and this is one requirement for a 
refuge.  A church in a more remote location may suit a 
better place for such a refuge.  This also is already 
built, even though it may need some repairs.  It is sad 
that they are closing so many of My churches where people 
are losing the opportunities of having My sacraments and 
visiting My tabernacles.  By making some churches into 
refuges, they still could be used for religious purposes 
than being destroyed or used for secular uses.  This 
requires prayer, discernment, and a purchase commitment for 
those undertaking such a project.  Trust in Me that any 
such refuge would have My angel protection, and it would 
provide for those needing a place to stay during the coming  



tribulation.” 
 
Tuesday, April 15, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are reading accounts of My 
Early Church and how My disciples had to suffer much 
persecution, and actually had to hide in order to save 
their lives.  All of My apostles, except St. John, had to 
suffer martyrdom, but they are all in heaven with Me for 
their being faithful to Me, even under the threat of death.  
Some of My disciples chose to suffer great torture rather 
than give up their faith.  Even today I do not know how 
many would be willing to suffer death instead of giving up 
their faith.  In the coming tribulation you will be 
persecuted severely again.  You will be tested with giving 
up your wealth and possessions if you do not take the mark 
of the beast or a computer chip in your body.  Refuse to 
take any chips in your body, and refuse to worship anyone 
but Me.  Eventually, the evil ones will even want to kill 
you in death camps if you are religious and believe in 
following Me.  Following Me has its costs in this life, but 
your reward in heaven is a far better reward than any 
earthly loss.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is not too often that you 
have the Pope in Benedict XVI come to visit your country.  
He comes at a time when the priest scandal is still fresh 
in your memory.  The Pope is trying to heal the wounds of 
any lost trust in the priesthood all over America.  Your 
Catholic faithful need some leadership in how to move on 
after this scandal.  In addition to this problem, there is 
a declining membership, and churches and schools are being 
closed.  The Pope is in your country to rally the faithful 
and put new life back into the Roman Catholic Church in 
America.  Join with him in these rallies to rekindle the 
Light of faith so My people of America can repent of their 
sins and come closer to your Lord.  You are approaching a 
time of evil when you will need all of the spiritual 
strength that you can gather.  I am with you always in My 
Blessed Sacrament to bring you to your reward in My Era of 
Peace.”  
 
Wednesday, April 16, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I am warning you about the 
coming beast in the Antichrist, as you are seeing in this 
vision.  I have blanked out his eyes because he will have 
demonic powers to entice you to worship him.  He will 
appear as a man, but he will be very charismatic and with a 
forked tongue of deception and lies.  He will try to solve 



the world’s wars with talk of peace.  He will be given 
control of the world government over the unions, but then 
he will become a tyrant ruler enforcing mandatory chips in 
the body of everyone, or they will be killed.  During the 
Warning experience you will be warned not to take any chips 
in your body and not to worship this Antichrist.  I have 
also warned you after the Warning to remove your TVs and 
computer monitors out of your houses so you do not look at 
the Antichrist’s eyes of powerful deception.  When you see  
mandatory chips in the body, massive disease spread by chem 
trails, and martial law, you should call on Me, and your 
guardian angels will lead you to the nearest refuge.  These 
refuges will be places of My Blessed Mother’s apparitions, 
holy ground places, or caves.  At My refuges you will find 
the luminous cross and healing water to protect you from 
diseases and all illnesses.  My angels will protect you 
from the evil ones who will be trying to kill you because 
you are with Me.  The battle of good and evil will become 
more physical, but you will see the evil ones lose the 
Battle of Armageddon.  There will be some who are martyred 
for their faith, but they will become instant saints.  Have 
patience and hope in My power since at the height of the 
Antichrist’s power, I will come and defeat him with My 
Comet of Chastisement.  I will send the evil ones to hell, 
and renew the earth for My Era of Peace.” 
    Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a fortress of 
protection represents another means of your spiritual 
protection.  I gave you a message earlier of how to put on 
your spiritual armor to fight the demons.  There is another 
defense as well, and this relates to the foundation of your 
faith.  In your early years, you were taught the faith in 
your Catholic grammar school and in Catholic college.  You 
were also given good example from your father and mother.  
It is one gift of faith to be given an opportunity to be 
taught about the sacraments and how to live a Christian 
life of love of God and neighbor.  It is another gift of 
faith to remain faithful to these beliefs throughout your 
whole life.  You are tempted many times to follow the 
worldly ways, New Age, or false religions.  But if you are 
firmly rooted in your spiritual foundations and traditions, 
you will have My strength to dismiss these temptations and 
remain faithful to Me.  Pray that you will be strong 
through these temptations, and you can heal any wounds of 
sin in Confession in your repenting of sin.”  
 
Thursday, April 17, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am giving another message 



for those planning to have refuges and even interim 
refuges.  I have given you before that you will find water 
at all of My refuges because you cannot survive without 
enough water.  The small problem comes that you cannot 
depend on a public water company to deliver your water line 
because they will be controlled by the Antichrist, and you 
would not want a chip in your body to pay them for the 
water.  This is why you need an independent source of water 
for drinking, washing, bathing, and for any gardens.  I am 
showing you a deep shaft for a water well that would be 
desirable to have built in preparation for this need for 
water.  If you cannot have one, I will still provide your 
water miraculously.  This making of a well is just one more 
job that you will need for your preparations.  Preferably 
you would want a mechanical backup in case you cannot 
provide electricity.  Water may seem simple and ordinary, 
but it will be crucial for having many people at your 
refuge.  I have been emphasizing these refuge preparations 
because the time for your trial and persecution are not far 
off, and you need to follow My advice to be prepared 
physically and spiritually.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing Pope Benedict 
XVI working to try to bring reconciliation to the victims 
of the priest’s abuse that has caused such a scandal.  Even 
though these abuses are grievous, it is the lawyers who are 
profiting most from the money won in these trials.  This is 
why many churches and church funds have been lost to these 
lawyers and their clients for cases of over thirty years 
ago.  This pope is also trying to bring peace between 
various religions.  Pray for your priests, bishops, and the 
pope, that they may lead My faithful on the right path to 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, seeing this trumpet in the 
vision should alert you to the angels who will blow their 
trumpets in the Book of Revelation.  There are seven 
trumpets and these angels are already warning you of the 
events that they will usher in at each of their trumpets.  
These events are definitely a part of the coming 
tribulation which is already giving signs of its beginning.  
I would ask that you read about these trumpets in 
Revelation to be aware of what is about to take place.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen the author of 
the Harry Potter books in the news defending her copyright 
from others writing on this subject.  She has become a rich 
person from selling these books, but she has poisoned many 
young minds who read about these spells and incantations 



that lead directly to witchcraft.  There is evil hidden in 
these stories, and it is even more appalling that she is 
spreading this for a profit.  Avoid the Harry Potter books 
and movies in your house because they could lead to an evil 
influence.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you the blueprint 
for the takeover of the North American countries of 
America, Mexico, and Canada by the one world people.  They 
want to do away with national boundaries and national 
sovereignty so they can move ahead with their plans for a 
world government that they call ‘the new world order’.  You 
have seen how by stealth that the European Union was put in 
place without any consent of the people.  Now again this 
North American Union will be forced on the people in the 
same way without the consent of the voters in each country.  
These unions will be combined for the Antichrist’s coming 
to power all over the world.  Have no fear because in the 
end I will be the victor over these evil ones as they will 
be cast into hell.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, praise and worship are 
reserved strictly for God and not for any earthly figure, 
no matter how famous, rich, or powerful that they may be.  
You have seen such figures that have led countries to 
strive for world control.  Communism and Nazism have both 
sought world domination.  Now you are seeing the one world 
people striving for a world government through their money 
and power in setting up unions of countries on various 
continents.  This movement is being led by Satan as he 
wants the Antichrist to reign over this new world order.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, be aware that the one world 
people are already making preparations for capturing 
religious and patriotic people whom they see as a threat to 
their new world order.  This vision of shackles on trucks 
and railroad cars is real as you have discovered, and 
people will be taken to detention center death camps at the 
announcing of martial law.  I have My faithful also making 
preparations at refuges so My people will have a place of 
protection to hide from the authorities who will try to 
kill you for your faith in Me.  Read in the Book of 
Revelation how the evil ones want to kill those who will 
not take the mark of the beast and will not worship the 
Antichrist.  Pray for My help to warn you when it is the 
time to go to My refuges with your guardian angel.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you many messages 
concerning the preparations for My refuges.  I have told 
you that everyone will have their own living quarters, even 
if it has to be a multistory building where there is little 



land.  Be at peace that I will perform many miracles of 
grace through My angels that will protect you and provide 
for your needs.  It is difficult to tell people of this 
coming tribulation, but they can read about it in the Book 
of Revelation and see all of the signs of evil all around 
that describe the end times.  Be patient and have hope in 
your God, for I will be the victor over these evil ones.  
You will have your reward for being faithful to Me when you 
come into My Era of Peace.” 
 
Friday, April 18, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, some people have a deeper 
feeling for knowing the roots of their family name than 
others.  Some even research their ancestry back several 
hundred years.  This coat of arms in the vision is a sign 
of who your family is.  All of you have roots that 
eventually lead back to the first man, Adam.  Years ago 
knights would wear their family coat of arms on their 
shields.  You may not need shields in your physical world, 
but you do need shields and protection in the battle of 
good and evil with the demons in the spiritual world.  
Those souls, who are struggling to reach heaven, know of 
this battle of your spirit against the desires of the body.  
It is a daily fight that you wage against the temptations 
of the world and the devil.  In every action you must 
choose between Me and the world.  Your goal should be to 
know, love, and serve Me, which means avoiding sin against 
My Commandments.  Some souls, who are more worldly, do not 
even realize that there is a battle going on for souls 
because they have lost their shame of sin.  I call on My 
faithful to pick up your crosses and follow Me because your 
battle shield is using My protection and that of your 
guardian angel.  You are to wear the armor of your faith 
and blessed sacramentals to protect you from the demons.  
The more you allow evil and sin into your life, the weaker 
you will be in fighting off temptations.  So keep strong 
against the evil one by calling on My Name against him, 
having a good prayer life, and going to at least monthly 
Confession.  Not only should you fight to save your own 
soul, but you should also fight the evil ones in saving and 
protecting other souls in the world who may be weak against 
sin.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am giving you an inside 
picture of what it will be like when prisoners, who refused 
chips in the body, are sent to the detention center death 
camps.  There is no doubt that the intention of the one 
world people is to eliminate the religious and patriotic 



people that they detest.  They will gas their prisoners 
with toxic gases to kill large numbers at a time.  Then 
they will cremate the bodies in very hot incinerators to 
get rid of the bodies.  This elimination of those on their 
hit list is in addition to the large number of people that 
they will kill with deadly viruses from the chem trails.  
Those, who want to be martyrs, can stay in their homes and 
the men in black will carry you off to the death chambers 
as in Nazi Germany during World War II.  Those, who want to 
be protected at My refuges, will call on My Name and I will 
direct your guardian angel to lead you to the nearest 
refuge of protection.  Trust in Me and I will make you 
invisible to your enemies so you can be shielded from them 
harming you.  Give praise and glory to your Lord as you 
thank Me for providing you these refuges of protection by 
My angels.  Be patient and you soon will see your reward in 
My Era of Peace.” 
 
Saturday, April 19, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, today in the reading from the 
Acts of the Apostles St. Paul quotes from Isaiah (49:6): ‘I 
have made you a Light to the Gentiles, that you may be an 
instrument of salvation to the ends of the earth.’ This was 
a prophesy about Me that I was not only sent for the 
salvation of the lost sheep of Israel, but I was sent for 
the salvation of everyone, including the Gentiles.  St. 
Paul was My missionary among the Gentiles and they were 
exceedingly happy to receive My Word and many were 
converted to the faith.  Many of you today may not be a 
part of the chosen people of the Jews, but you also are 
among the Gentiles and are happy and joyful that you are a 
part of My faithful disciples.  You do not have to be a 
Jewish person to be saved, because I died on the cross for 
the salvation of all of mankind from their sins.  Everyone 
will know in their Warning experience that you cannot come 
to heaven unless you come through Me.  As I told My 
apostles, the Father and I are One in the Blessed Trinity.  
I am the way and the truth and the life.  No one comes to 
the Father except through Me.  So My people of today, even 
if you are Gentiles, you have eternal life through Me.”                
 Jesus said:  “My people, when you saw the closed doors 
to the church, they represented the closed hearts to My 
love.  Many times I come knocking on the door of your 
heart, but each person has to make a personal choice to let 
Me into their lives.  When these greeters opened the doors, 
they were not only letting the people come into Mass, but 
they symbolized how this whole church was now open to My 



graces and My love.  In order for Me to come into your 
lives, you must place Me at the focal point of your life.  
Consecrate everything over to Me, and I will lead you on 
your path to accomplish your mission in life.  Everyone 
needs to accept things openly with an open mind so you can 
understand My ways without being clouded by the ways of the 
world.  Pray for discernment in all that you do so you have 
Me helping you through every trial in your life.  By 
keeping My peace in your heart and being open to understand 
what is expected of you, you can accomplish the mission 
that I have given you.” 
 
Sunday, April 20, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel reading I 
want to focus you on one statement: ‘I am the Way, and the 
Truth, and the Life.’  This vision of an open Bible is 
showing you the way to heaven by My Word in the Gospels.  
When you read the accounts of My life, I am giving you a 
life of love to imitate.  St. Thomas asked Me where is this 
way, but I offer you eternal life so you can follow the 
path to heaven.  This path is the same way to Calvary that 
each one of you must pick up your cross and carry.  You 
share your everyday suffering with My suffering on the 
cross.  The Way of the Cross is not desired by the body or 
worldly people, but it is the only way to prove your faith 
in My words.  I have also given you the words when you know 
the Truth, and the Truth will set you free of the bonds of 
your sins.  There is truth in all of My words that you can 
read in the Gospels.  You can depend on Me that I will 
never lead  you astray, and I will always love you.  This 
is contrary to Satan who can mix in lies with true facts, 
but he always hates you.  While I was on trial before 
Pilate, I told him that I was born to testify to the Truth.  
Everyone who belongs to the Truth listens to My voice.  One 
of the most profound statements that I gave on Life was 
when I talked to Martha right before I raised Lazarus from 
the dead. (John 11:25,26) ‘I am the Resurrection and the 
Life; whoever believes in Me, even if he dies, will live, 
and everyone who lives and believes in Me will never die.’  
This is a contrast between the life of the body and eternal 
life of the soul.  Once you come to heaven, you will truly 
have life to the fullest.  Only after the final judgment 
will you be reunited with your body and you will be made 
whole again.  This eternal life with Me in the beatific 
vision is the ultimate goal of your soul.” 
 
Monday, April 21, 2008: (St. Anselm) 



 Jesus said: “My people, in the first reading you saw 
how St. Paul healed a crippled man when he saw that the man 
had faith to be healed.  I also healed many people while I 
was present to you as a man, and I went one step further 
because I wanted to heal the whole person.  This is why 
many times I told the person ‘your sins are forgiven’ first 
to heal their soul, and then I healed their limbs, their 
eyes, and even a few I raised from the dead.  The people 
around St. Paul were astounded that he could heal a 
crippled man from birth.  Their reaction was to praise St. 
Paul as a god instead of giving praise and thanks to Me.  
Even among your people, they are more awed by a healing of 
the body, than a conversion of the heart to loving Me.  But 
the body is in a constant state of decay, and a healing 
only postpones another failing, and eventually death 
itself.  It is the soul that lives on forever and it is 
immortal, whereas the body is mortal and last but a short 
time.  Among mankind a gift of conversion is a mild thanks, 
but in heaven there is great rejoicing among every angel 
and saint over one that is saved on earth.  Be grateful to 
Me for any physical healing, but see the need even on earth 
to rejoice even more when a soul is converted to the faith 
and believes in Me.” 
 For Father Bill: Jesus said: “My people of this 
church, you have great faith in Me and you have built a 
beautiful shrine and cross to honor My Blessed Mother and 
Me.  These grounds are consecrated and they will truly be a 
place of protection for the people in the end times.  I 
will have My angels protect this area and provide for the 
food and water and shelter for those who come here.  Many 
of My messengers have had messages and visions here, so 
they are your blessing for this refuge.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, today I want to direct your 
attention to the need for family prayer both at meals and 
praying the rosary together.  Whenever you have two or more 
praying together, I am there in your midst.  It is not easy 
to have the family together for the evening meal, but you 
can try to make prayer a family custom at that time.  You 
all have busy schedules, but put aside a few minutes after 
supper to pray the rosary together.  You have wars and much 
discord in the world, and world peace starts with peace 
among each family.  Family prayer is very powerful in 
protecting the family from divorce, discord among members, 
or a falling away from the faith.  By daily prayer you are 
also giving good example to your children in having a good 
prayer life to help them through the difficulties of life.  
Life will always have challenges and troubles to deal with, 



but if you have Me and My Blessed Mother helping you, they 
will not be as severe.  We are always available to you in 
prayer, so call on us every day for help in your daily 
consecration of everything over to us.  By loving Me and 
everyone, and walking in My Light of grace, you will have 
fulfilled your mission in life.  Remember your family 
prayer because it is an important part of your life.” 
 
Tuesday, April 22, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, as I was about to go back to 
My Father in heaven, I was preparing My apostles to wait 
for the Holy Spirit to empower them in evangelizing all 
nations to a belief in My words.  My apostles were very 
excited to see Me after My Resurrection, but now they had 
to realize that they would not be seeing Me anymore in the 
flesh.  My faithful of today have already received 
Confirmation with the Holy Spirit, and I call you also to 
evangelize all the nations.  I give My peace and graces to 
you so you will have the strength to accomplish your 
mission.  Rejoice as My apostles did, because it is so 
important to spread the Word of My Good News of salvation 
to all of the people.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this car crashing is a sign 
that you could have trouble keeping your cars running if 
you do not have enough gasoline to run them.  If fuels 
become too expensive or become in short supply, this could 
drastically affect how your people eat and travel.  There 
are not enough alternate fuel supplies available to replace 
all of the gasoline that is currently being used.  Other 
means of travel may come back to horse and buggy if cars 
and trucks no longer have any fuel, or if there are cut 
backs to limit the burning of fossil fuels.  The hay 
falling off of the buckboard in the vision represents an 
increasing shortage of enough food to feed the world.  
Poorer crop yields from not enough water, and various 
insect damage could lead to famines in various parts of the 
world.  As deserts grow larger, fresh water becomes scarce, 
and farm land decreases due to building new homes, then 
there will be less farm land to provide for the food of the 
world.  Good farm land is being used for the wrong reasons, 
and America may see food shortages from this as a result.  
Pray for the food and water that you will need, and for the 
food that will need to be multiplied for your survival.” 
 
Wednesday, April 23, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this view of a small area for 
gathering the cattle for slaughter represents how some 



ranchers are culling their herds because it is getting too 
expensive to feed them with grains.  This same problem is 
true for chickens and other animals sold for meat.  The 
idea to grow corn to make ethanol is now creating a demand 
for more corn seed and fertilizer which is competing with 
food crops for land and seed as well.  You are seeing 
shortages and higher food prices as the cost of fuel to run 
tractors and ship the produce increases as well.  If 
America is having problems to supply their own food, 
imagine how the rest of the world is hurting to grow enough 
food.  You keep seeing news articles in the third world of 
increasing problems with crops and famines.  The signs of a 
coming world famine are all around you.   As you see more 
natural disasters, diseases, and pest problems increase, 
you could see an increasing risk of a coming world famine.  
Pray for the hungry people to find enough food, as many 
will begin dying as a world famine continues.” 
 
 
Wednesday, April 23, 2008: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, every family has to deal with 
the household duties and a way of bringing in an income.  
In some instances both the husband and wife work, which 
makes it hard on the children when they come home from 
school.  It is even harder on any single parents when the 
money brought in is very small.  Financing a house, a car, 
food, and taxes does not leave much left over for health 
and education expenses.  With a loss of good paying jobs, 
and inflated food and gas prices, families are being 
stressed to the breaking point.  Some families may even 
share a house or car to help make ends meet.  As your 
recession and housing problems continue, more people are at 
risk to lose their homes and jobs.  Pray to Me for your 
physical and spiritual needs, no matter how desperate they 
may be, and I will answer them in My way.” 
 
Thursday, April 24, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am giving you this vision of 
a lighthouse as an example about My perpetual love for 
everyone, and how I am always looking out for your 
protection as well.  I showed you how much I love you by 
dying for everyone’s sins.  My love did not stop on the 
cross because I always love you at all times just like the 
constant light of the lighthouse.  Even though your love 
for Me may be hot or cold at times, My love is forever 
because I am love itself.  In today’s Gospel I told My 
disciples that whoever loves Me will keep My Commandments.  



Even My Commandments are all based on love of God and love 
of neighbor.  When you see the gifts that I give you and 
how much I care for you in protecting your soul, you can 
come to know and love Me more.  Love is all about making a 
commitment between the lovers, just as in a good marriage.  
Your daily commitment to Me should be your consecration of 
everything over to Me.  By focusing on Me at all times for 
your direction and staying close to Me in My sacraments, 
you will always be living in My love.  When you truly love 
Me, you will do everything in your power to avoid offending 
Me in sin.  Striving to live according to My Will is all 
about dying to self and following My ways instead of your 
ways.  Let your love for Me blossom in your life, and share 
My love with others around you.” 

Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this empty chair with Egyptian 
markings on it represents the chair of power for the 
Antichrist.  He will be going to Egypt to be anointed by 
the high priest of Satan.  He will be put in charge of the 
European Union and he will have his brief reign before I 
will bring his power to a close with My Comet of 
Chastisement.  Do not have any fear of the evil ones, for I 
will protect you from being persecuted when you are made 
invisible.  Trust in Me and you will soon see My victory 
once you see the Antichrist taking his seat of power.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  as you first are led to your 
refuges of protection, you will be awed to see this tall 
angel who will be protecting each refuge.  This angel will 
make you invisible to all of man’s means of detection.  The 
angel will protect you from all of the evil demons and evil 
people who are trying to kill you.  As you look upon the 
luminous cross or drink from the miraculous healing spring, 
you will be healed of all diseases and infirmities.  Give 
praise to God for your protection and healing.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have protected many of My 
saints and prophets in caves, even though the caves may be 
cold and damp.  My angels will provide you with water, air, 
and light in these caves.  Any animals in them will be 
removed to avoid any danger.  The caves will protect you 
even from the coming Chastisement.  After that trial, you 
will be brought out into a renewed earth in My Era of 
Peace.  Again, have no fear, and put your trust in My power 
over the evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, even as you plan ahead for 
building a house, you also need prayers and discernment for 
what is needed at one of My refuges.  I will show you the 
physical needs and even ways to help the spiritual needs 



for those coming to the refuges.  I will give everyone who 
comes to a refuge a grace of confidence in My miracles of 
providing shelters and multiplication of all that you need 
for food.  As soon as the people see these miracles being 
performed, they will then relax from any previous anxiety.  
See the places that I go to prepare for you for during the 
tribulation.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, as you see people planting 
seed in their lawns, you can recall My Parable of the 
Sower.  There is a miracle in the way that new life can 
come forth from the seed planted in good soil.  In the same 
way that you see new grass coming forth, you can also see 
the joy of a new convert as their love for Me grows in 
their heart.  Be careful to make fertile ground for each 
soul to produce good fruit of a hundredfold.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, even as good weather enables 
you to do more outside, your spiritual improvement in faith 
can empower you to do more spiritual good works.  When you 
are baptized and confirmed into the faith, you now will 
walk in My graces so you can perform the works that I will 
direct you to do.  Until you have the gift of faith, your 
eyes of faith will not be open to understand My ways.  Give 
praise and thanks to Me for the power of the Holy Spirit 
who comes into your life when you accept My Word.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, the more you desire to know 
and love Me, the stronger the desire will be to want to 
receive Me in Holy Communion and visit My Blessed Sacrament 
in Adoration or before My tabernacle.  Come to Me, My 
children, and I will ease your burdens in life.  Love of 
God and love of neighbor should be your focus in life.  You 
can show Me your love in your daily prayer and the good 
works that you do for Me in the people that you help.  Your 
love for My Real Presence in My Eucharist will always keep 
you close to Me as our hearts are joined as one.” 
 
Friday, April 25, 2008: (St. Mark the Evangelist) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many examples in 
life where excesses of ordinary needs can be abused to 
cause problems for your body or any other living thing.  
You have a need to fertilize your lawn to give it nutrients 
to grow, but if you place too much in one spot, it could 
burn the grass and kill it there.  This is true also in 
some addictions where eating too much food or the wrong 
kind of foods can cause obesity or diabetes.  Drinking too 
much alcoholic drinks or abusing lengthy time on the 
computer can also cause addictions from excesses.  It 
requires a person to use moderation by knowing their 



limitations and having the will power to avoid excesses 
that could control the body.  If you cannot control your 
body’s desires and passions, then your soul is at risk in 
your sins of abuse for your body.  Sometimes it would be 
better to practice some fasting so your soul is in more 
control of the body’s excessive wants.  By practicing self-
control, then you can live a life more in conformity with 
My laws of life in My Commandments.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have shown you before about 
the evil ones’ plan to eliminate a good share of the people 
on the earth by using a very virulent virus that would be 
spread by using chem trails.  Many unknowingly are taking 
flu vaccine shots that will make them more susceptible to 
die from this killer virus.  The evil 
ones have a special vaccine that will make them immune to 
this new virus.  Those remaining alive will be the evil 
ones who are immune, those who have built up their immune 
systems with Hawthorn, herbs, and vitamins, and those 
protected at My refuges by looking on My luminous cross and 
by drinking from My healing spring.  After the Warning it 
would be better that you do not take any flu vaccine shots 
because it could cause your death later.  Even now it would 
be better not to take any flu shots unless there are some 
who are really vulnerable and need them.  The evil ones 
will try to force mandatory chips on the remaining people, 
but you are to have your guardian angels lead you to the 
safety of a refuge that would have angel protection.  The 
Antichrist will rise to power for a short time before I 
will vanquish him and all of his evil helpers.  Have no 
fear of this time because I will always be at your side to 
protect you.  The evil ones think that their plan will 
defeat My faithful, but they are so misled that they do not 
see My coming victory which can be read in the Scriptures.” 
  
Saturday, April 26, 2008: (Ray Wagner’s Funeral Mass) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are all gathered together 
as a family to bid farewell to a husband, a father, and a 
grandfather.  Ray was a lover of life and he enjoyed get-
togethers with family and friends.  Wherever there were 
social affairs, Ray and his wife, Millie, were there.  It 
is appropriate to have one last reception even at his 
funeral.  Ray was happy to see the Honor Guard and all of 
his family and friends come to his funeral.  He sends his 
great love to his wife, Millie, and the adult children 
Carol and Joyce, and to all his relatives and friends.  He 
wants you all to have a good time at the last of his 
parties.  I ask you to pray for Ray as you do for all of My 



faithful departed, and do not forget him in your prayers.”  
 (Margaret Mary Finucane and Peter Horvath’s Wedding) 
Jesus said: “My people, you remember the account of My 
being present at a Wedding Feast in Cana.  I emphasized 
that a marriage commitment of love is similar to the love 
commitment that I want you to make to Me.  I also gave the 
couple a gift of My first miracle by making the water into 
wine for their reception.  I know that you are human and 
that your love is imperfect, but even as a husband and wife 
strive to always love one another, you also can strive with 
My grace to love Me all of your life.  I am showing you 
this wedding banquet table because I go to prepare your own 
special seat at My Banquet Table in heaven.  When you 
invite someone to a wedding, then on receiving their answer 
to come, you prepare an individual place for them at a 
table with their name.  Marriage is a vocation in life that 
you choose to be self-giving to your spouse and to make 
joint decisions.  You need to have Me as the third partner 
in your marriage so your family prayer will keep you 
faithful and united throughout your years of married life.  
If and when children come from your love, then you have a 
further commitment to bring your children up in the faith 
and guard their souls from the evil one.  A family love is 
so precious that I have called My Church My bride, and I am 
the Groom.  Pray for these young people that they will see 
the fruit of their love blossom out into a loving family.” 
 
Sunday, April 27, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is a joyous and beautiful 
day as you see the sun and My glorious graces being shared 
with everyone.  As you see My Light shining out from My 
cross, know that My death on the cross has brought 
salvation of your sins to everyone as well.  It is every 
soul’s opportunity to accept My love and follow Me in My 
example.  Read the Scriptures with love in your hearts so 
you can see the power of My Light of understanding to 
follow My path to heaven through My Commandments.  I call 
every one to live a life of love by loving Me and your 
neighbors unconditionally.  It is My unconditional love 
that reaches out to save every soul that accepts Me as 
Master of their lives.  Follow My ways instead of the ways 
of the world, and you will have your reward in heaven.  
When you see a sunny day with all the beauty of the spring 
flowers, you are just happy to be alive to drink in the 
splendor of My creation.  At times you need to put aside 
all of your troubles and anxieties, and just dwell on all 
of the beautiful gifts that I have given you.  You are so 



blessed, but you rarely take the time to thank Me and give 
Me praise for all that I do for you.  You have food to eat, 
air to breathe, and a place to stay.  So do not spend all 
of your time complaining and worrying about things that you 
cannot change, but move forward to love Me and help those 
around you out of love for Me in them.  Enjoy each day that 
you are given, and live it the best that you can, and you 
will have constant joy in your heart.” 
 
Monday, April 28, 2008: (St. Louis de Montford) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are about to see man’s 
inhumanity to man by a flagrant mass killing by putting 
virulent viruses in the chem trails.  So many will die and 
the disease will be very contagious.  Hospital workers will 
be given vaccines so they can work with the sick, but they 
will be so overwhelmed by the numbers that are sick.  
Those, who escape the disease, will not want to bury the 
dead for fear of catching the disease.  That is why you 
will see so many decaying bodies left where they died.  The 
one world people will be behind this gruesome deed just to 
lower the earth’s population.  They also will have a 
vaccine to make them immune, but their plan will compound 
an unintended destruction of many plants and animals that 
will add to the coming world famine.  My faithful should 
call on Me to have your guardian angels lead you to My 
refuges where you would be healed of this pandemic disease 
by drinking miraculous healing spring water, or looking on 
the luminous cross.  I will protect My little ones from all 
of the evil one’s attempts to kill you.  Rejoice in My 
mercy of protection, and pray for those being asked to set 
up My refuges of protection.” 
    Jesus said: “My people, you see many beautiful flowers 
and trees in the spring that are all a part of My perfect 
creation.  Man in his pride has tried to improve on My 
perfection, but he only makes things that look good, and 
they have bad side effects or they do not fit into the 
balance of nature.  Some have proposed other means of 
creation as the big bang theory, or evolution theory, but 
none of these can explain nature totally or could be proven 
by scientific methods.  No specie has ever been seen to 
mutate to a higher chromosome specie.  There even has been 
some links of people believing in evolution to being 
atheists.  Man can rationalize theories as much as he 
wants, but in the end it was My hand in creation that has 
brought everything into being that you see before you, 
whether people want to believe it or not.  Trust in My Word 
of Scripture as giving you the truth of this life because I 



would never deceive you as Satan and man does.  Everything 
that I do is based on love and harmony, and mankind should 
base his actions on love as well.” 
 
Tuesday, April 29, 2008: (St. Catherine of Siena) 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as St. Paul was 
persecuted and was imprisoned for his faith, so also My 
faithful will face increasing persecution for believing in 
Me.  The one world people have their plan for a world 
takeover, but they also will have to contend with major 
earthquakes and natural disasters that could delay their 
plans.  Man thinks that he can control earthly events, but 
at times you have no control over weather events, tsunamis, 
and comets or meteors that hit the earth.  Even solar 
flares can upset your communications.  It is these such 
events that should indicate to you that I am in control at 
all times, and I allow man’s free will decisions.  I also 
will allow the evil ones to go only so far because I will 
always defend My faithful remnant from the gates of hell.  
Even during the coming tribulation, I will provide My 
refuges of protection so My angels will protect you from 
the harm of the evil ones.  Keep your full trust in Me, and 
I will be at your side.  Have patience for a time, and I 
will bring My victory over Satan and his minions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you before that 
there are more souls going to hell than are going to 
purgatory and heaven.  Many of them are going there by 
their own free will, but also because they have no one to 
pray for them.  People have asked Me what can they do to 
save more souls from going to hell?  These are some 
suggestions.  You can pray for poor sinners, especially for 
those whom no one is praying for.  You can  pray to call My 
angels down around them to defend them from evil 
temptations.  You can pray deliverance prayers to bind any 
evil spirits, that are affecting them, to the foot of My 
cross.  You can give good example by your behavior of love 
to those who may be weak to sin.  The most difficult task 
is to personally go out of your comfort zone to evangelize 
souls to the faith so they could be saved and converted 
from their sinful way of life.  If more people took these 
requests to heart, you could see fewer people being lost to 
hell.” 
 
Wednesday, April 30, 2008: (St. Pius V) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been seeing serious 
damage from tornadoes in Virginia, damage from earthquakes 
in the Middle and West Coast of America, and also wild 



fires in various places as well.  Many of these natural 
disasters have occurred before, but you already are 
noticing a steady increase in the numbers and intensities 
of earthquakes, especially along the West Coast.  Many of 
these disasters have destroyed homes and have displaced 
people’s jobs.  This is why it is necessary to help people 
find housing, food, and help in rebuilding their homes.  
You are having financial problems with mortgages, and high 
food and gas price problems along with your recession.  
This damage is just compounding these problems.  This is 
why volunteer work to repair things may be needed to help 
your neighbor because there may not be enough money 
available to pay for rebuilding.  You may be asked to make 
donations of your time and money to help.  Pray for all the 
people being affected by this damage that they can be 
provided for in their needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when the crucifix was 
displayed in front of the church in the vision, there was a 
strong faith that kept the traditions.  When the crucifix 
was removed, it represented a loss of tradition, and faith 
was lost also.  The more that the faith is watered down in 
reverence and traditions, the weaker the people become in 
their faith.  The people need to be inspired by good 
priests and good prayer habits, along with having a large 
crucifix on the altar.  Once the churches are cleansed of 
their reverence, then it becomes just a building.  It is 
the belief in My Real Presence that makes My churches holy 
when I am present in the consecrated Hosts.  Give praise 
and glory to Me in your Adoration hours and rejoice that I 
am always with you.” 
 


